CHAPTER 2001-158
Committee Substitute for Senate Bill No. 1284
An act relating to child support enforcement; amending ss. 61.11, 61.13, 61.13015,
61.13016, 61.181, 61.1824, 328.42, 409.2557, 409.25575, 409.2561, 409.2564,
409.2565, 409.25657, 409.25658, 409.2567, 409.2578, 409.2579, 409.2594,
409.2598, 414.095, 443.051, F.S.; deleting reference to child support and
providing reference to support; amending ss. 69.041, 213.053, 231.097, 320.05,
328.42, 414.065, 455.203, 456.004, 559.79, 943.053, F.S.; including reference to
the definition of support; amending s. 24.115, F.S.; including spousal support or
alimony for the former spouse of an obligor if child support is being enforced by
the Department of Revenue among a list of items that must be paid prior to the
award of certain prizes; amending s. 61.046, F.S.; redefining the term “support
order”; defining the term “support”; amending s. 61.1301, F.S.; prescribing the
time within which an order of income deduction may be entered after an order
establishing or modifying support; providing for the court to request that an
income-deduction order reflect the payment cycle of the payor; amending s.
61.13016, F.S.; requiring that any costs and fees associated with delinquency be
paid to prevent suspension of a driver's license; repealing s. 61.1307, F.S., relating
to the collection of motor vehicle impact fee refunds for child support; amending
s. 61.1354, F.S.; revising provisions with respect to the sharing of information
between consumer reporting agencies and the Title IV-D agency; amending s.
61.14, F.S.; including reference to the State Disbursement Unit with respect to
support payments; amending s. 61.14, F.S.; providing for retroactive increase or
decrease in support, maintenance, or alimony; providing requirements for judges
of compensation claims with respect to settlement of a lump-sum payment;
specifying the delinquency amount for which notice to the obligor is required;
amending s. 61.1825, F.S.; revising provisions with respect to the state case
registry to include additional provisions requiring the placement of a family
violence indicator in the record; amending s. 61.30, F.S.; redefining the term
“gross income” with respect to child support guidelines; authorizing the court to
adjust the minimum child support award based on consideration of the particular
shared parental arrangement; specifying procedure for adjustment of any award of
child support when the particular shared parental arrangement provides that each
child spend a substantial amount of time with each parent; specifying
circumstances under which failure of a noncustodial parent to exercise visitation
may trigger modification of the child support award; providing for retroactive
application of such modified support award; prescribing conditions under which
income from secondary employment may be disregarded in modifying an existing
award; amending s. 120.80, F.S.; providing for proceedings for administrative
child support orders under the Department of Revenue; amending s. 322.058,
F.S.; including additional provisions requiring the suspension of a drivers' license
for failure to comply with a subpoena, order to appear, order to show cause, or
similar order with respect to a delinquent support obligation; amending s.
322.142, F.S.; including an additional reason that reproductions of records with
respect to drivers' licenses may be sent from the Department of Highway Safety
and Motor Vehicles; amending s. 328.42, F.S.; authorizing the Department of
Highway Safety and Motor Vehicles to allow the Department of Revenue to
screen applicants for new or renewal vessel registrations to assure compliance

with an obligation for support; amending s. 409.2554, F.S.; redefining the term
“public assistance” and “support”; defining the terms “undistributable collection”
and “unidentifiable collection”; amending s. 409.2558, F.S.; revising provisions
with respect to support distribution and disbursement to include reference to
undistributable collections and unidentifiable collections; providing rulemaking
authority; providing for review prior to the formal rule-development process;
providing for a report to the Legislature; amending s. 409.2561, F.S.; deleting
reference to public assistance and including reference to temporary cash or Title
IV-E assistance; creating s. 409.2563, F.S.; creating a pilot program for the
administrative establishment of child-support obligations; providing definitions;
providing legislative intent with respect to an alternative procedure for
establishing child support obligations in certain cases; authorizing the Department
of Children and Family Services to establish an administrative support order;
providing procedures; providing notice requirements; providing for a hearing
conducted by the Division of Administrative Hearings; providing that a final order
by an administrative law judge constitutes final agency action; providing for
collection and enforcement of an administrative support order; providing for
judicial review and a prospective change in the support obligation; providing for
disclosures and a presumption of receipt of certain notices, payments, and orders;
authorizing the department to adopt rules; providing requirements for establishing
the pilot program; providing for expiration of the pilot program; amending s.
409.2564, F.S.; revising provisions with respect to actions for support; amending
s. 409.25645, F.S.; revising provisions with respect to administrative orders for
genetic testing; amending s. 409.25656, F.S.; revising provisions with respect to
garnishment; amending s. 409.2572, F.S.; including reference to public assistance
with respect to certain acts of noncooperation; amending s. 409.2578, F.S.;
revising provisions with respect to access to employment information for
enforcing support obligations; repealing s. 409.2591, F.S.; relating to
unidentifiable moneys held in a special account; amending s. 414.32, F.S.;
revising provisions with respect to certain food stamp programs; amending s.
440.20, F.S.; revising provisions with respect to lump-sum payments under
workers compensation; amending s. 440.22, F.S.; providing that exemption of
workers' compensation claims from creditors does not extend to claims based on
an award of child support or alimony; amending s. 742.12, F.S.; revising
provisions with respect to scientific testing to determine paternity; providing for a
case analysis; providing effective dates.
Be It Enacted by the Legislature of the State of Florida:

Section 18. Paragraph (c) is added to subsection (14) of section 120.80,
Florida Statutes, to read:
120.80 Exceptions and special requirements; agencies.—
(14) DEPARTMENT OF REVENUE.—
(c) Proceedings for administrative child support orders.—Notwithstanding the
provisions of s. 120.569 or s. 120.57 to the contrary, in proceedings for the

establishment of administrative support orders pursuant to s. 409.2563, final
orders in cases referred by the Department of Revenue to the Division of
Administrative Hearings shall be entered by the division's administrative law
judge and transmitted to the Department of Revenue for filing and indexing. The
Department of Revenue has the right to seek judicial review of a final order
entered by an administrative law judge. Administrative support orders rendered
pursuant to s. 409.2563 may be enforced pursuant to s. 120.69 or, alternatively, by
any method prescribed by law for the enforcement of judicial support orders,
except contempt.

